The University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill

Faculty Committee on Athletics

Minutes of Meeting: December 2, 2008

Present:
Committee Members:  Glynis Cowell, Noelle Granger, Kathie Harris, Garland Hershey, George Lensing, Barbara Osborne, Steve Reznick, Helen Tauchen, Chancellor Thorp, Rachel Willis

Department Personnel:  Dick Baddour, John Blanchard, Larry Gallo
Guest:  Steve Farmer

I.  Remarks by Chancellor Thorp

Chancellor Thorp reported that he enjoyed a football win and four men’s basketball wins during the previous week.  He congratulated our ACC co-champion volleyball team, which is the second ACC championship of the academic year.  


Chancellor Thorp also reported that his Cabinet, including the Provost, supports scheduling Thursday night football games on campus during fall break.  The Faculty Athletic Committee discussed the issue at our previous meeting, and we once again indicated our support.  At next week’s Faculty Council meeting, Chancellor Thorp will explain his position and offer reassurance that there are no plans to host Thursday night games when the University is in session.  Doing so would necessitate canceling classes, which Chancellor Thorp said we would not do for a football game.  

In response to a question about student concerns, Mr. Baddour noted that UNC already plays some football games during University breaks.  With 12 games on the schedule, the team frequently plays a home or an away game over Thanksgiving.   The Committee discussed some of the practical matters involved in having a football game on campus during the week (e.g., employee parking) but agreed with Chancellor Thorp and Mr. Baddour that such details are manageable.  
II.  Remarks by Athletic Director Richard Baddour


Mr. Baddour also congratulated our volleyball team, which is now in the NCAA tournament.  In addition, the women’s soccer team is in the final four of their NCAA championship and the men’s soccer team is in the final eight.  

Mr. Baddour announced that the NIKE contracts with the Athletic Department and with the University are being renegotiated this fall and that he hopes to have the new contracts in January.
By the end of this week, our football team should have received its bowl invitation, which Mr. Baddour expects to be from the Meineke Car Care Bowl in Charlotte.  

Coach Davis has expressed some concern about graduate school eligibility for football players who are red-shirted as freshman and subsequently graduate on schedule in four years.  Mr. Baddour will be discussing the issue with the Graduate School.  

III.  Remarks by Committee Chair Steve Reznick

Professor Reznick noted the University’s two Rhodes Scholars and congratulated Professor Lensing in his role as Director of the Office of Distinguished Scholarships.   

The Committee endorsed Professor Reznick’s suggested agenda items for our future meetings:  

a. Academic Support (Robert Mercer)

b. Marketing (Rick Steinbacher)

c. Athletics Dept Budget (Matina Ballen)

d. Ticketing policies (Clint Gwaltney)

e. Wellness opportunities for UNC faculty-staff (Brenda Malone)

f.  Update on implementation of recommendations in Sports Medicine Review Committee Report (Gallo)

g. Distribution of Majors (Blanchard, Robert Mercer)

The minutes were approved as submitted. 
The Committee discussed the news items that Professor Reznick distributed prior to the meeting.  The consensus was that Mr. Obama might have an easier time straightening out the economy that the BCS bowl situation.  
Mr. Blanchard and Professor Harris reported that they have incorporated comments from the Committee into the exit surveys and that the surveys will be distributed shortly.  
IV. New Business  
A. COIA

The Chair of the Faculty, Joseph Templeton, has asked the Faculty Athletic Committee to serve as the Faculty Council’s interface with the Committee on Intercollegiate Academics (COIA).  It therefore falls within our purview to consider the approval of COIA’s By-Laws.  Lissa Broome, who formerly chaired the Faculty Athletic Committee and is now a member of the COIA steering committee, recommends approval.  Mr. Baddour noted that complying with the By-Laws would cause no problems for the University.  Professor Willis moved and Professor Granger seconded approval of the COIA By-Laws.  The motion passed unanimously.

B. Admission of Recruited Athletes
Professor Reznick introduced Mr. Steve Farmer, Associate Provost and Director of Undergraduate Admissions.  Mr. Farmer began by describing the recent meeting of ACC Admission Directors/Deans.  After listening to other Admission Directors’ frustrations with their athletic programs, Mr. Farmer said that he once again wanted to thank Mr. Baddour and the coaches for the high value they place on academics in their recruiting and for their cooperation with his office.  He described his relationship with the Athletic Department and the coaches as one built on mutual respect.

Before discussing the admission process for recruited athletes, Mr. Farmer described the overall philosophy of the UNC Office of Undergraduate Admission.  The approach at UNC is to go beyond the SAT and GPA numbers and to consider the entire application in order to understand the applicant as a person.  Mr. Farmer explained that his goal is to enroll a class with some ‘salt’ and a lot of ‘flour’.  The ‘flour’ are the students who clearly have the background to succeed at UNC.  The best classes also include some salt. These are students who have talents in a specific area such as music, who have succeeded despite very little support from others, or whose application reveals intellectual depth even though their numbers may not be stellar.  The Admission Office’s approach toward athletic recruits is the same.  In considering the admission of recruited athletes, the SAT scores and previous grades are considered.  But these numbers are not the only relevant indicators of whether or not a student is likely to succeed academically. 
Having outlined the general approach, Mr. Farmer explained some of the procedural details.  Recently, the number of special cases that the Athletic Department could bring to the Office of Undergraduate Admissions was reduced from 157 to 140 (with the possibility of 20 additional students who have especially strong academic records).  Balancing this reduction was some increased flexibility.   In particular, the previous limit on 100 out-of-state athletes is no longer binding.  In addition, the Athletic Department can bank and borrow special cases across time.

The Athletic Subcommittee of the Advisory Committee on Undergraduate Admissions, of which Professor Reznick is a member, considers the special cases that do not meet all of the usual criteria for admission.  The Subcommittee reviews the less difficult cases (e.g., one low SAT score) quickly and then focuses on those that are weaker.   Professor Reznick pointed out that the Subcommittee is not merely a gatekeeper.  Instead, the Subcommittee wants to help the coaches think about whether a recruit is likely to be academically successful and remain academically eligible if admitted to UNC.  The Subcommittee members realize that some students have had little previous support, and they consider how far these students might go if given opportunity and academic help. If necessary, the Subcommittee contacts the students’ high school and any previous colleges in order to evaluate a student’s academic potential.   The number of special cases considered by the Subcommittee has fallen from 30-35 a few years ago to less than 20 last year.  The drop in the number of cases reflects a change in our coaches’ recruiting rather than a change in policy.  In response to Professor Tauchen’s question, Mr. Farmer noted that most of the difficult cases do succeed when admitted but that the predictions for athletes and for other students are far from exact.  

Mr. Farmer explained that admission of recruited athletes is handled in a variety of ways by ACC schools, but that most have less faculty involvement than UNC.  The extreme opposite of UNC is an un-named school in which only the Admission Director evaluates the special cases and in which the Chancellor may overrule the Director.  In response to Professor Hershey’s question about what we can learn from other ACC programs, Mr. Farmer stated again how pleased he was with the relationship between the Office of Undergraduate Admissions and the Athletic Department.  He also mentioned the timing of athletic recruiting and his desire to avoid late cases without hampering recruiting.  He thought that we might be able to incorporate some ideas from other schools in this regard.   

As Mr. Baddour observed, the effectiveness of the Subcommittee on Athletic Admissions is measured by the academic records of the athlete whom our coaches recruit rather than by the number of cases turned down.  The coaches understand what is required in order for an applicant to have a good chance of admission and subsequent academic success, and they are unlikely to bring forward students who do not meet these standards.  Mr. Baddour said that having faculty involved in reviewing special cases has worked well.   While there are good reasons for structure and rules in admission, we also need to be able to make exceptions in order to achieve a good outcome for students and the University.       

Professor Hershey turned the topic to the Chancellor’s role in recruiting.  Mr. Farmer reported that Chancellor Thorp has a keen interest in undergraduate recruiting and has contacted applicants referred to him by the Office of Undergraduate Admissions.  The new Enrollment Excellence Task Force chaired by Mr. Farmer and Professor Reznick is one indication of the Chancellor’s commitment to undergraduate education and to the University’s continued success to attracting outstanding students.  .   
Minutes submitted by Helen Tauchen
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